
Washington State Committee on Geographic Names  
Proposal Summary 

 
 

Holland Marsh 
Snohomish County - New Name 

 
Township: 30N 
Range: 7E 
Section: 33 
 
USGS Quad: Granite Falls 
 
Location Description: Swamp; 8 acres; located 3.8 mi SW of Granite Falls at 48°2’21.966”N, 
121°54’49.484”W. 
 
Proposal Summary: Holland Marsh: swamp; 8 acres; located 3.8 mi SW of Granite Falls at 
48°2’21.966”N, 121°54’49.484”W; Name commemorates Andy Holland (d. 2008).  Mr. Holland 
was an Everett Community College Forestry and Mathematics Professor, and community 
leader; Snohomish County, Washington; Sec 33, T30N, R7E, Willamette Meridian; 
48°2’21.966”N, 121°54’49.484”W  USGS map - Granite Falls 1:24,000. 
 
Proposed name commemorates Andy Holland (d. 2008).   Mr. Holland was an Everett 
Community College Forestry and Mathematics Professor and a community leader, and was a 
wild fire lookout for the USFS.  Mr. Holland was active in the teaching community, and 
encouraged generations of students to pursue Forestry. 
 
Proponent: 
Chuck Holland 
PO Box 66 
Port Gamble, WA  98364 
 
Proposal Received: 10/1/2019 
Initial Consideration: 10/29/2019 
Final Consideration: 4/26/2022 
 
WA Committee Decision:  Deferred 
WA Board Decision:  
US Board Decision:  
 
Opinions: 
Snohomish County Council - WAITING FOR RESPONSE 
Snohomish County Public Works - WAITING FOR RESPONSE 
Snohomish County Emergency Management - WAITING FOR RESPONSE 



Snohomish County Historic Preservation Commission - WAITING FOR RESPONSE 
Granite Falls Historical Society - IN FAVOR 
WA State Historical Society - WAITING ON RESPONSE 
WA Farm Forestry - Upper Puget Sound Chapter - IN FAVOR 
Russ Dalton - Private Citizen - IN FAVOR 
Richard Atkins - Private Citizen - IN FAVOR 
Ken Rose - Private Citizen - IN FAVOR 
Gary Rose - Private Citizen - IN FAVOR 
Jill Youde - Private Citizen - IN FAVOR 
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MAKI, CALEB (DNR)

From: Chuck Holland <cholland@jonesstevedoring.com>
Sent: Tuesday, October 1, 2019 1:58 PM
To: MAKI, CALEB (DNR)
Subject: Andy Holland Obituaries
Attachments: Everett Herald Andy Holland fostered a passion for forestry in others.docx; San Juan 

Islands Obituary.docx

Caleb, 
Here are the two obituaries. Please see the San Juan Islands obituary for the New York Times 9/28/19 article 
link. 
Looking forward to being any further assistance if neeeded. 
Chuck 
 



Andy Holland fostered a passion for forestry 
in others 

 By Justin Arnold Herald Writer 
 Saturday, March 29, 2008 10:05pm 
 LOCAL NEWS EVERETTLOCAL NEWS  

 
https://www.heraldnet.com/news/andy-holland-fostered-a-passion-for-forestry-in-others/ 
  

EVERETT — A son of the Evergreen State, Andy Holland encouraged generations of 
students to embrace the forests as their own. 

Born to Norwegian immigrant parents on Vashon Island, Holland grew up on a chicken 
farm. When he was a young teen, he lost both his parents and brother in a matter of 
years. 

“Self-sufficiency was a must. He went to school, and with his two remaining siblings, 
sold eggs from the 1,000 chickens they had on the farm,” nephew Chuck Holland said. 

Andy Holland was an athlete, and after graduating high school he went to Washington 
State University on a scholarship to study forestry. He eventually transferred to the 
University of Washington where he made friends with Everett’s Henry M. “Scoop” 
Jackson. 

While at the University of Washington, Holland played baseball as a starting pitcher for 
the Huskies under coach Tubby Graves. 

During the summers, Holland worked for the state forestry service, manning a lonely fire 
lookout station. He eventually wrote a book on his experiences called “Switchbacks.” 

Jackson would often visit Holland on his lookout vigils, both looking forward to the 
“Slush Cup,” a yearly tradition at Mount Baker where people would try and ski across a 
slushy pond of snow and water. 

Despite his passion for forestry, the Depression yielded few jobs in that field. It was then 
that Holland discovered his passion for teaching. Holland began teaching and coaching 
baseball at Tieton High School, south of Ellensburg, in 1938. He eventually moved and 
began teaching at Everett High School. 

Holland and his wife Dolly joined the staff of Everett Junior College in 1941 where he 
taught mathematics, botany and forestry. 



“He was amazing, had a real knack for nurturing passion in his students,” Chuck 
Holland said. “The impact that he had on his students still resounds today.” 

Chuck Holland remembers making a business phone call when someone recognized 
his last name and asked if he and Andy were related. 

“She told me that because of Andy, one of his students was now the head of the U.S. 
Forest Service for Mount Baker- Snoqualmie National Forest.” 

Other students of Holland went on to careers that reflected the passion for Washington 
forests that they learned from their teacher. Student Dale Cole went on to become a 
professor of forestry at the University of Washington. Student Dale Atkins became an 
executive with the Plum Creek Timber. 

After his retirement from education, Andy Holland and his wife moved to Lopez Island in 
the San Juans. 

“When they moved there, Andy saw that the island had no community center, no 
hospice program … so just like Andy, he did something about it,” Chuck Holland said. 

Andy Holland provided the seed money for the Lopez Center for Community and the 
Arts. Dolly Holland died in 1993. 

“Andy had so many experiences that were difficult, and I would ask him how he got 
through them,” Chuck Holland said. “He would tell me ‘Laugh and the world laughs with 
you, cry and you cry alone. The earth has it’s own dearth and troubles enough of it’s 
own.’” 

 



San Juan Islands Newspaper Obituary •  

Andy Holland 
 Tue Mar 4th, 2008 6:50pm 

 
Andy Holland 

Andrew “Andy” Holland passed away peacefully. He was 97 years old. 

Andy was born to Norwegian immigrant parents on Vashon Island. He was orphaned at 
age 13, graduated from Vashon High School and earned a degree from the University 
of Washington’s education department with a major in botany and a minor in 
mathematics. He was a starting pitcher for the University of Washington’s baseball 
team. 

Andy first taught school and coached at Tieton, near Yakima, WA. Summers, Andy 
worked as a lookout for the U.S. Forest Service. His adventures as a lookout are 
chronicled in his book, Switchbacks, published by the Mountaineers in 1980. In the 
book, he wrote, “I hope the guests of wilderness will continue to become the advocates 
for its survival, dedicated to preserving part of the earth in its original form so that 
humanity can always have access to the basic virtues and values of nature.” 

Andy married Dolly (nee Helberg) in Aberdeen, WA in 1938. They made their first home 
in Everett where Andy was on the staff of Everett High School, teaching biology and 
coaching baseball. The Hollands loved spending time in nature and traveling. In his 
memoirs, Andy wrote, ” … my wife and I had the yen to travel.” They enjoyed seeing the 
world together and their motto was “Live until we die.” 

Both of the Hollands joined the faculty of Everett Junior College (now Everett 
Community College). Andy taught mathematics, botany and forestry. Many of his 
forestry students became professional foresters. 

Upon retiring from the College, the Hollands moved to their home on Mud Bay, Lopez 
Island. Lopez was the Hollands’ Eden and they enjoyed entertaining friends and family, 
golfing, the bounty of the beach, an abundant garden and orchard and volunteering in 
the community. 

Andy is credited with helping start the Lopez Center for Community and the Arts. He 
and Dolly are honored annually with the island’s Community Spirit Award and the 
baseball field adjacent to Lopez High is named in memory of Andy Holland. 

https://www.nytimes.com/2019/09/28/us/fire-lookout-tower-washington.html 

 



From: Chuck Holland
To: MAKI, CALEB (DNR)
Subject: Fw: Everett Herald story on Holland Marsh
Date: Friday, April 1, 2022 11:20:07 AM

External Email

Good Morning Caleb,
I was contacted by this Everett Herald journalist Zachariah Bryan on the Holland Marsh
naming. Please read the emails below for how he found out about the naming from a
colleague.
I spoke to Zachariah this morning. He will be writing an article that will appear in the Herald
sometime in April.
I wanted you to be aware of this in advance. Please contact me if you have any questions.
Thank you for your help throughout this application process.
Chuck

From: Zachariah Bryan <zbryan@heraldnet.com>
Sent: Thursday, March 31, 2022 11:35 AM
To: Chuck Holland <cholland@jonesstevedoring.com>
Subject: Re: Everett Herald story on Holland Marsh
 
Sure, I'll plan to call at 10. Thank you.

On Thu, Mar 31, 2022 at 11:33 AM Chuck Holland <cholland@jonesstevedoring.com> wrote:
Zachariah,
Would you like to call me at your convenience before your 11 AM meeting? That would be
the most convenient for me.
My phone numbers are:
home: 360.297.0011
cell: 206.849.3417
Thank you so much for your interest in the marsh naming and my uncle. There are some
people in our lives who live on despite no longer being alive. Andy is one of them.
Chuck

From: Zachariah Bryan <zbryan@heraldnet.com>
Sent: Thursday, March 31, 2022 11:27 AM
To: Chuck Holland <cholland@jonesstevedoring.com>
Subject: Re: Everett Herald story on Holland Marsh
 
Yes, I did read that article, as well as the application for the name change. He sounds like a
great guy. Would you have time tomorrow to talk? I'm pretty free outside of an 11 a.m.
meeting. I am also curious if there's any particular reason for naming this specific marsh.

mailto:cholland@jonesstevedoring.com
mailto:CALEB.MAKI@dnr.wa.gov
mailto:cholland@jonesstevedoring.com
mailto:zbryan@heraldnet.com
mailto:cholland@jonesstevedoring.com


(Maybe there isn't much of a reason, and that's fine too.)

On Thu, Mar 31, 2022 at 11:02 AM Chuck Holland <cholland@jonesstevedoring.com>
wrote:

Good Morning Zachariah,
Perhaps this article will help you understand why I am seeking to have the marsh named
after my uncle. 
https://www.heraldnet.com/news/andy-holland-fostered-a-passion-for-forestry-in-others/
If the Committee agrees, the marsh will be named Holland Marsh after Andy.
When is a good time for us to chat? 
Thank you so much for contacting me and for your and the Herald's interest.
Chuck

From: Zachariah Bryan <zbryan@heraldnet.com>
Sent: Wednesday, March 30, 2022 3:28 PM
To: Chuck Holland <cholland@jonesstevedoring.com>
Subject: Everett Herald story on Holland Marsh
 
Hi Chuck,

I'm the environment reporter with The Daily Herald newspaper, in Everett. A colleague of
mine came across your proposal to name a marsh after your uncle, Andy Holland, and I
thought I would write a short story about it, maybe for the weekend.

Would you have time to chat about why you want to name the marsh this week? 

Thank you. Hope you're well.

-- 
Zachariah Bryan
Reporter
The Daily Herald | 1800 41st Street, S-300 | Everett, WA 98203
425-339-3431 | 50820 | www.heraldnet.com

-- 
Zachariah Bryan
Reporter
The Daily Herald | 1800 41st Street, S-300 | Everett, WA 98203
425-339-3431 | 50820 | www.heraldnet.com

mailto:cholland@jonesstevedoring.com
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.heraldnet.com%2Fnews%2Fandy-holland-fostered-a-passion-for-forestry-in-others%2F&data=04%7C01%7CCALEB.MAKI%40dnr.wa.gov%7C7680b50fc89f4181179908da140c379f%7C11d0e217264e400a8ba057dcc127d72d%7C0%7C0%7C637844340072386020%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=vr7i0znM7hQaMcG6aWg44E2Hj%2BVKnNr5DEVXMpeAIf0%3D&reserved=0
mailto:zbryan@heraldnet.com
mailto:cholland@jonesstevedoring.com
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.heraldnet.com%2F&data=04%7C01%7CCALEB.MAKI%40dnr.wa.gov%7C7680b50fc89f4181179908da140c379f%7C11d0e217264e400a8ba057dcc127d72d%7C0%7C0%7C637844340072542243%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=z06ggORVOtn8Va5QNvpJ1M3I6USi%2B%2FwEMYDFI2Mk35Q%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.heraldnet.com%2F&data=04%7C01%7CCALEB.MAKI%40dnr.wa.gov%7C7680b50fc89f4181179908da140c379f%7C11d0e217264e400a8ba057dcc127d72d%7C0%7C0%7C637844340072542243%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=z06ggORVOtn8Va5QNvpJ1M3I6USi%2B%2FwEMYDFI2Mk35Q%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.heraldnet.com%2F&data=04%7C01%7CCALEB.MAKI%40dnr.wa.gov%7C7680b50fc89f4181179908da140c379f%7C11d0e217264e400a8ba057dcc127d72d%7C0%7C0%7C637844340072542243%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=z06ggORVOtn8Va5QNvpJ1M3I6USi%2B%2FwEMYDFI2Mk35Q%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.heraldnet.com%2F&data=04%7C01%7CCALEB.MAKI%40dnr.wa.gov%7C7680b50fc89f4181179908da140c379f%7C11d0e217264e400a8ba057dcc127d72d%7C0%7C0%7C637844340072542243%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=z06ggORVOtn8Va5QNvpJ1M3I6USi%2B%2FwEMYDFI2Mk35Q%3D&reserved=0
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From: John Olson
To: DNR RE BOGN
Subject: Holland Marsh naming
Date: Monday, April 18, 2022 9:10:12 AM

External Email

I am writing in support of the proposal to name Holland Marsh in Snohomish County. 

The factors that are considered by the committee per WAC 332-160-040 include two that are
very relevant to this proposal.  The first is that names "...strongly supported by local residents
will be favored."  As a resident of Snohomish County I strongly support this proposal, and to
date have seen no evidence of any objection to the proposed name from any local residents. 
The second factor is related to the historical significance of the proposal.  The Holland
family has a long legacy in this area, dating back to the early 1940s when Andy and Dolly
Holland joined the faculty of Everett Junior College.  The relationship of the name to the
property has also been established as the Holland family owns much of the property that
surrounds the marsh, and has for over 50 years.  

In a broader sense, the connection between the Holland family and the entire forested area of
Snohomish County and beyond is strong, primarily through Andy Holland's work with the
United States Forest Service, as a college instructor in forestry, and through both Andy and
Dolly's work in retirement on Lopez Island.  The Holland family has a strong reputation in
both Snohomish and San Juan counties, making significant contributions consistent with the
preservation of the marsh that should be named after the family.  This is consistent with the
commemorative naming standard favoring proposals where the name commemorates someone
who has "...either some direct or long-term association with the feature or have made a
significant contribution to the area in which it is located..."  The Holland family has both.

My work at Everett Community College puts me into contact with many alumni dating back to
the 1940s.  I often hear of the impact of the Holland family members, including the three
members of the family who taught here.  Andy, Dolly, and their son Jerry (who owned much
of the property surrounding the marsh) are mentioned by many former students.  These former
students include the former head U.S. Forest Service for Mount Baker- Snoqualmie National
Forest, a forestry industry CEO, a University of Washington forestry professor, and others
who gained an appreciation of protecting the land for public benefit.  Andy's friend Henry M.
Jackson was one of the most influential members of Congress when it came to the
preservation of our country's wilderness areas, and thousands of acres are named in his honor. 
The Holland family has earned the honor of having their name on this small marsh for their
contributions, and I ask the committee to vote favorably on this proposal.

-- 
John Olson
Executive Director, Community and Government Relations
Everett Community College

mailto:jolson@everettcc.edu
mailto:bogn@dnr.wa.gov




From: Bob Layton
To: MAKI, CALEB (DNR)
Subject: Holland Marsh Support
Date: Thursday, January 20, 2022 11:55:23 AM

External Email

To The Washington State Committee on Geographic Names
c/o Caleb Maki
caleb.maki@dnr.wa.gov
It is my understanding that the naming committee has asked for public support for Chuck Holland’s
proposal. As President of the Upper Puget Sound Chapter of the Washington Farm Forestry
Association ( https://www.wafarmforestry.com); I’m writing to ask you to approve the proposal to
name the marsh on Chuck's tree farm near Granite Falls - Holland Marsh.
Our Chapter's members include over 90 small private landowners (tree farmers) in North King,
Snohomish, Skagit and Island Counties. Chuck Holland is a long-time member and former officer of
our Chapter. We often have on our tree farms special places such as the marsh on Chuck’s property,
which have no public access or visibility. The marsh is not visible from any public road. The public
does not therefore know of this marsh.
I have personally bushwhacked into this particular marsh with Chuck. It is vital to the Pilchuck River
watershed, providing clean water and valuable wildlife habitat. This marsh is included in the WA
State Forest Riparian Easement Program (FREP), protecting its adjacent old growth forest and clean
water for perpetuity.
We tree farmers are uniquely positioned to offer you the requested public support for naming this
marsh Holland Marsh. Thank you in advance for approving this proposal.
Sincerely yours,
Bob Layton
President
Upper Puget Sound Chapter
Washington Farm Forestry Association
425-220-5711

mailto:bob@laytontreeconsulting.com
mailto:CALEB.MAKI@dnr.wa.gov
mailto:caleb.maki@dnr.wa.gov
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.wafarmforestry.com%2F&data=04%7C01%7Ccaleb.maki%40dnr.wa.gov%7C3e805fae35bc4fbc48fe08d9dc4ea706%7C11d0e217264e400a8ba057dcc127d72d%7C0%7C0%7C637783053230517766%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=odKRVPcyi8auWU0L2vOp5tzKkzDX7YGOQRHuPimgP4c%3D&reserved=0
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Washington State Committee on Geographic Names  
Proposal Summary 

 
 

Basket Island 
San Juan County - New Name 

 
Township: 36N 
Range: 2W 
Section: 9 
 
USGS Quad: Eastsound 
 
Location Description: Island; 0.15 acres; located in West Sound off Orcas Island, NE of Picnic 
Island. 
 
Proposal Summary: Basket Island: island; approx. 0.15 acres; located in West Sound off Orcas 
Island, NE of Picnic Island; the name is associated with the adjacent Picnic Island; San Juan 
County, Washington; Sec 9 T36N R2W, Willamette Meridian; 48°37’43”N, 122°57’28”W USGS 
map - Eastsound 1:24,000. 
 
The name was chosen by the proponent in reference to nearby larger Picnic Island.  The name 
"Picnic Island" appears on Google Maps, but is not the official name according to the GNIS.  
BLM maps have referred to the feature as "Trinka Rock", due to correspondence from 1969 
from the proponent of Picnic Island.  The proponent for Picnic Island stated that "it was given 
the name after my little girl, because it has always been her island, as she spent free time on 
the rock as a little girl." 
 
In 1969, the US Coast Guard and Geodetic Survey said that it was not feasible to name the 
island "Trinca's Island", as it was too small to appear on nautical charts. 
 
Proponent: 
Alex Levine 
14 Virginia's Lane 
Eastsound, WA  98245 
 
Proposal Received: 10/15/2019 
Initial Consideration: 10/26/2021 
Final Consideration: 4/26/2022 
 
WA Committee Decision:  Approved for Final 
WA Board Decision:  
US Board Decision:  
 



Opinions: 
San Juan County Council - WAITING FOR RESPONSE 
San Juan Historical Museum - WAITING FOR RESPONSE 
San Juan County GIS - WAITING FOR RESPONSE 
San Juan County Emergency Management - WAITING FOR RESPONSE 
San Juan County Public Works - WAITING FOR RESPONSE 
WA State Historical Society - WAITING ON RESPONSE 
Catherine Bryant (Landowner) - WAITING ON RESPONSE 
Betsy Wareham - IN FAVOR 



      UNITED STATES 
                     BOARD ON GEOGRAPHIC NAMES 

                         
   CASE BRIEF (Domestic) 

 
 
 
 
Basket Island: island; approx. 0.15 acres; in San Juan Islands National Monument (Bureau of Land 
Management) in West Sound off Orcas Island, NE of Picnic Island; the name is associated with the 
adjacent Picnic Island (BGN 1977); Sec 9, T36N, R2W, Willamette Meridian; San Juan County, 
Washington; 48°37’43”N, 122°57’28”W; USGS map – Eastsound 1:24:000; Not: Trincas Island, Trinka 
Rock. 
https://geonames.usgs.gov/apex/gazvector.getesricoor?p_lat=48.628488&p_longi=-122.957862 

Proposal:  new name for unnamed feature 
Map:  USGS Eastsound 1:24:000 
Proponent:  Alex Levine 
Administrative area: San Juan Islands National Monument (Bureau of Land Management) 
Previous BGN Action: None 
Names associated with feature:  

GNIS:  No record 
Local Usage:  Trincas Island; Trinka Rock (Bureau of Land Management; local environmental and 
ecological groups) 
Published:  Basket Rock (Google Maps, 2020); Trinka Rock (BLM maps, 2008; BLM Wilderness 
Review documents, 1980; BLM “San Juan Islands National Monument Site Catalog”, 2017; BLM 
“San Juan Islands National Monument Draft Resource Management Plan and Environmental 
Impact Statement”, 2018; University of Washington Burke Museum Herbarium specimen labels, 
2018; Islands’ Sounder article, 2017) 

Case Summary:  The new name Basket Island is proposed for an officially unnamed 0.15-acre island in 
West Sound off Orcas Island in San Juan County.  The name is a reference to the nearby, larger Picnic 
Island (BGN 1977) located just to the southeast and connected at low tide.  The island is a parcel of land 
in the Bureau of Land Management’s San Juan Islands National Monument.   
 
The island is currently labeled as Basket Island on Google Maps and the proponent provided this as 
evidence that it had no other name in local use.  However, the Bureau of Land Management (BLM) has 
used the name Trinka Rock for this island since the 1980s.  More current documents, including the 
BLM’s 2017 “San Juan Islands National Monument Site Catalog” and the 2018 “San Juan Islands 
National Monument Draft Resource Management Plan and Environmental Impact Statement” (and 
subsequent final reports) refer to the island as Trinka Rock, while noting that other islands in the National 
Monument are unnamed.  BLM documents do not note the origin of the name, but the documents from 
the 1977 BGN decision for the nearby Picnic Island do. 
 
In 1969, the owner of what was then officially known as Sheep Island wrote to the U.S. Coast and 
Geodetic Survey (C&GS) to ask that his island’s name be changed on charts to Picnic Island.  He also 
stated that the island now proposed as Basket Island “has been referred to as Trinkas Island ever since I 
first occupied Picnic Island.  It was given this name, after my little girl, because it has always been ‘her’ 
island.  She spent all of her free time on this little rock as a little girl and I feel it only proper that it should 
bear her name.”  In a subsequent letter, the owner of Picnic Island used the spelling “Trinca’s Island.” 
In response, the C&GS replied:  
 

Approved 
 
Promulgation authorized 
Executive Secretary 
Domestic Geographic Names 
 
______________________________ 
 

https://geonames.usgs.gov/apex/gazvector.getesricoor?p_lat=48.628488&p_longi=-122.957862


“It would not be feasible for us to add at this time the name Trinkas Island to the unnamed rock you 
described.  Cartographically the feature is too small to be named on charts of the scale that are now being 
published.  Although in general the Board on Geographic Names policies, to which we adhere precludes 
the naming of features for living persons, it is always possible that such a ruling will have been altered by 
the time we publish charts large enough to include the name.” 
 
The individual named Trinca is still living, and it is unclear when or why the BLM began using the 
spelling “Trinka.”  
 
The island is unnamed on USGS maps, National Oceanographic and Atmospheric Administration charts, 
and State of Washington maps.   
 
BLM received a comment from a San Juan County resident in response to the 2015 “San Juan Islands 
National Monument Resource Management Plan and Environmental Impact Statement—Scoping Report” 
which stated: 
 
“I am aware of numerous rocks or small islands in the San Juans that carry local or informal names.  A 
few examples:  Iceberg Point Rocks, Outer Bay Rocks, Trincas Island in Westsound, Indian Island in 
Eastsound, Pear Point Rocks, Dinner Island Rocks, Pudding Island.  None of these are approved names 
and thus, may not appear on federal documents (e.g., charts or topos).  As BLM will be managing some of 
these, I think identifying these locations (as well as formalizing their names) would be an important 
activity.” 
 
Proposed by:  Alex Levine Date:  10/14/20 
Submitted by:  same Date:  same 
Prepared by:  M. O’Donnell Date:  12/21/20 
Case ID:  5452 Quarterly Review List: 442 
Reviewed by: J.Runyon Date:  12/21/20 
 



APPENDIX C. 

Action Requested: 

X Proposed New Name X 

Application Change 

Name Change 

Other 

Recommended Name: Basket Island 

State: Washington 

County or Equivalent: United States of America 

Administrative Area 

Specific Area Covered: 

Latitude: _48_°    _37___'    _42.7_"  N Longitude: _122_°    _57_'   _28.5_"  W E Mouth End Center 

Latitude: ____°    ____'    ____"  N S  Longitude: ____°    ____'   ____"  W E Heading End 

Section(s)  Township(s) Eastsound,  Range(s)  Meridian  Elevation 10 f t. 

 

Type of Feature (stream, mountain, populated place, etc.):__Island____ 

Is the feature identified (including other names) in the Geographic Names Information System (GNIS)? 
 Yes XNoX Unknown If yes, please indicate how it is listed: _There are no names listed__________ 

Description of Feature (physical shape, length, width, direction of flow, etc.):This is a 50 sq ft x 50 sq ft small island directly 
adjacent to the better known (and larger) Picnic Island in West Sound on Orcas Island, Washington, USA

 
) 

U.S. Department of the Interior 

U.S. Geological Survey Domestic Geographic 

Name Report 
 

1. Use this form to recommend a feature name 
or to suggest a name change. 

2 . For features on Federal lands, 
coordinate requests with the agency (U.S. 
Forest Service, National Park Service, 
Bureau of Land Management, etc.) for the 
administrative area in which the feature is 
located. 

3.  On the reverse side of this form give 
information on the local usage and authority 
for recommended name. 

4 . For more information about the 
Geographic Names Information System or 
the National Gazetteer program, contact 
the U.S. Board on Geographic Names at 
703-648-4544. 

5 . Return this form to: 

Executive Secretary for Domestic 
Geographic Names 

U.S. Geological Survey 
523 National Center 
Reston, VA 2 0 1 9 2 

Maps and Other Sources Using R e c o 

m m e n d e d N a m e (include scale and 
date) Other Names (variants) 

Maps and Other Sources Using Other  
N a m e sor Applications (include scale and 
date 

Only Google Maps currently has it listed as 
Basket Island.  

  

   

   

   



Name Information (such as origin, meaning of the recommended name, historical significance, biographical data (if 
commemorative), nature of usage or application, or any other pertinent information): 

Is the recommended name in local usage? XYesX NoIf yes, for approximately how many years? Unknown, it is 
currently only visible in google maps. 

45 
Is there local opposition to, or conflict, with the recommended name? Yes XNoX (If yes, explain) 

For proposed new name, please provide evidence that feature is unnamed: According to all maritime charts, Washington state 

maps and published records there is currently no name that could be found for this small public island.  The only 

evidence of a name for this island is currently Basket Island which is visible on Google Maps. 

Additional information: 



 

46 
May 1995 

Copy Submitted By (name): Title Telephone (day) Date 

Company or Agency Address (City, State, and ZIPCode) 

Copy Prepared By (if other than above): Title Phone (day) Date 

Company or Agency Address (City, State, and ZIPCode) 

Authority for Recommended Name Mailing Address and Telephone Occupation Years in Area 
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Re: [EXTERNAL] Unnamed natural feature proposal - Basket Island

BGNEXEC, GS-N-MAC <bgnexec@usgs.gov>
Mon 10/19/2020 11:24 AM
To:  Alex Levine <alex.levine1@gmail.com>
Cc:  betsy <sailorcas@hotmail.com>; MAKI, CALEB (DNR) <CALEB.MAKI@dnr.wa.gov>; Carlson, Tom <tcarlson@usgs.gov>

Thanks Alex,

We'll add the reason for the name to the case file (there's no Board policy that includes "cute names" but
if the local community has no objection, they may agree that it's appropriate).

Thanks for any additional support you can provide.  It can be sent to us directly at BGNEXEC@usgs.gov. 
If Caleb decides it would be better to work through the Washington State Names Committee, he can
advise you on where to send the information.  But anything you send us will be shared with the State
anyway.

~ Jenny

From: Alex Levine <alex.levine1@gmail.com> 
Sent: Monday, October 19, 2020 12:57 AM 
To: BGNEXEC, GS-N-MAC <bgnexec@usgs.gov> 
Cc: betsy <sailorcas@hotmail.com>; MAKI, CALEB (DNR) <CALEB.MAKI@dnr.wa.gov>; Carlson, Tom
<tcarlson@usgs.gov> 
Subject: Re: [EXTERNAL] Unnamed natural feature proposal - Basket Island
 
Hi Jennifer,

Thanks for the prompt response! The name "Basket" is in relation to the adjacent larger island named
"Picnic Island", cute huh?!

I will work on getting a few local residents to send letters of support. Betsy Wareham (cc'd) owns the
marina adjacent to Picnic and Basket Islands. Should I have them email you directly or is there a
different form of communication that you would prefer?

Thanks again :)

Best,
Alex

On Thu, Oct 15, 2020 at 6:25 PM BGNEXEC, GS-N-MAC <bgnexec@usgs.gov> wrote: 
Dear Mr. Levine, 
 
This acknowledges your proposal to the U.S. Board on Geographic Names to apply the new name
Basket Island to a small unnamed island adjacent to Picnic Island in San Juan County.  The Board

mailto:bgnexec@usgs.gov


10/21/2020 Mail - BGNEXEC, GS-N-MAC - Outlook

https://outlook.office365.com/mail/bgnexec@usgs.gov/sentitems/id/AAMkAGE0ZTJlZWZiLThlMDUtNGEzYi1hOGNiLTVhMGVlOTQ0OGU3YwBGAAA… 2/3

is responsible for standardizing geographic names for use by the Federal Government, and its
members must approve any new name before it can appear on Federal maps and products.  
 
Thank you for submitting the completed application by email.  You are correct that our office
remains closed and we have very limited access to the mail room.  A physical copy is not
necessary.
 
We will prepare a case brief for the proposal and add it to the Board’s next Quarterly Review List
for consideration by all interested parties.  In order to complete the brief, can you provide the
reason for selecting “Basket”. . . is it in relation to “Picnic”? 
 
(By the way, you may be interested to know that when the former owner of Picnic Island
submitted a proposal to the Board in the mid-1970s to change the previous name Sheep Island to
Picnic Island, he also asked that the smaller island be named for his daughter.  However, because
the Board does not allow names that honor living people, it could not be accepted.  The island
has remained unnamed.) 
 
Local opinion is important to the Board, so by a copy of this response, we are forwarding your
proposal to the Washington State Committee on Geographic Names for its review and a
recommendation.  As part of its research, the WSCGN will request opinions from the county
government and any local or state agencies that it determines might have an interest.  We will
also ask NOAA to comment, and in accordance with Federal policies regarding Tribal consultation,
we must ask all federally recognized American Indian tribes if they have an opinion.  If you can
gather additional support from local residents or a local historical society, we would welcome that
for the file.  Any additional comments can be submitted to us at BGNEXEC@usgs.gov or to the
WSCGN at https://www.dnr.wa.gov/about/boards-and-councils/board-natural-
resources/committee-geographic-names.  The executive secretary of the WSCGN may also
contact you directly to discuss the state’s naming process. 
 
Once all parties have provided input and after the WSCGN has submitted its recommendation, we
will present the proposal for Basket Island to the U.S. Board for discussion and the final decision. 
The entire process typically takes several months, or more likely longer since we don’t know if the
WSCGN has been able to meet during the pandemic.  Nonetheless, we will notify you of the
outcome of the decision. 
 
Thank you for your interest in the geographic names of Washington.  Please let us know if you
have any questions. 
 
Regards, 
Jennifer Runyon, research staff 
U.S. Board on Geographic Names 
U.S. Geological Survey 
Reston, Virginia  20192 
(703) 648-4550  
https://usgs.gov/geonames 
 

mailto:BGNEXEC@usgs.gov
https://www.dnr.wa.gov/about/boards-and-councils/board-natural-resources/committee-geographic-names
https://usgs.gov/geonames
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From: Alex Levine <alex.levine1@gmail.com> 
Sent: Wednesday, October 14, 2020 2:24 AM 
To: BGNEXEC, GS-N-MAC <bgnexec@usgs.gov> 
Cc: betsy <sailorcas@hotmail.com> 
Subject: [EXTERNAL] Unnamed natural feature proposal - Basket Island
 
 
Hello,
 
At the risk of me sending this to your physical address where there may not be anyone at the office,
I am formally submitting an application to name an unnamed small island in Washington state
(attached).
 
Please let me know if I should also send a physical copy to your offices:
 
U.S. Board on Geographic Names 
U.S. Geological Survey 
12201 Sunrise Valley Drive MS 523 
Reston, VA 20192-0523    
 
Thank you in advance.
 
Best,
Alex Levine
 
 

mailto:alex.levine1@gmail.com
mailto:bgnexec@usgs.gov
mailto:sailorcas@hotmail.com




U. S. COAST AND GEODETIC SURVEY

November 6, 1969 

C511

Mr. William C. Bryant
P.O. Box 31
Orcas, Washington 98280

Dear Mr. Bryant:

The name Picnic Island will appear on the next new 
edition of our nautical chart 6379> as mentioned in 
my letter to you of April 30» 1969 and inquired about 
in your letter of October 30, 1969- Our investigation 
into your request of last April convinced us that the 
Sheep Island to which you referred should be changed to 
Picnic Island, and we marked our master cobles of chart 
6379 for that change. Unfortunately, a new; edition of 
that chart had been issued in January 1969 :so the printed 
edition of this name will naturally have to wait until the 
next new edition is issued, which may be moire than a year 
hence. Please be assured, however, that the name Picnic 
Island will replace Sheep Island when that new edition 
comes out. ;

As mentioned in my letter of April 30, 1969,, the scale of 
our charts in that area is too small to accommodate the 
name Trincas Island for the unnamed rock you described. 
Perhaps, if larger scale charts are printed at some 
future date the name could then be applied. It is a 
policy of the U.S. Board on Geographic Names that fea­ 
tures should not be named on Federal charts after living 
persons, but perhaps by the time a chart of such a scale 
to permit the naming of that rock is published, that policy 
might have been altered. I am sure that you understand, 
however, that the charting scale prevents the naming of 
the rock at this time.

I hope the above has been helpful to you, and I appreciate 
the historical information you provided us about Picnic 
Island. Please let us know whenever the Coast and Geo­ 
detic Survey can be of further service.

Sincerely yours,

01

JP

Albert A. Stanley 
Executive Assistant.
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C 5- 1 '
TO

William C. Bryant Geographic Branch • "J5~-j>A 

P.O. Box 31, Orcae Washington 98280 U.S. Department of Conferee

October JO, lS'c~S ' "' '"hart Division

Dear sirs: • _
B.... 

Last April Captain Boyer of the Chart Diviesion, Coast and Geodetic Survey

Forwarded to your office a letter suggesting among other thiagc that the 

name of Sheep Island , Chart 6379 > he chaaged to its locally knows aameof 

Picaic Islaad. We bought the island im 1952 and subsequent inquiries on Orcas 

indicated that ao one knew where the name Sheep came from aor were there ever 

any eheep kept there. There was confirmation however from several of the older

]£ieland pioneers that the ielaad was used for suaday picnicing and clam feasts

and prior to that a hiding place for the Indian squaws during iadian raids from
^

Canada. We have found several remains buried ia squaiting position under the —
Ui

Juaipers while clearing rocks away . And of course huge clam shell mounds . °°

The island wae called either Flower or Picnic and it is the fond wieh of Jj 

my family and I that the name he officially renamed to Picnic. The small rock 

adjoining Picaic is a Government owned islancL ( eo we have teen told, and hah a 

huge gnarled Juniper which we have protected from that peculiar breed that 

eaws limbs off for decorations. The rock wae supposed to go with Sheep but 

the Real Estate man goofed and is not ours. Nevertheless, the rockhas been Trincae 

Island named after our daughter and we respectfully request that it be given 

her name instead of rock which is no name. The DepartmeELt of Natural Resources 

o£ the State have .already earmarked her name on theic maps.

Very truly yours,

„ . &•
f Irene* <- 31X3 WilllM C.

mjodonnell
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ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCE SERVICES ADMINISTRATION

C511

Mr. William C. Bryant 
S.S. HALAULA VICTORY 
P.O. Box 31 
Orcas, Washington 98280

Dear Mr. Bryant t

The name Picnic Island will appear on the next new edition 
of our nautical chart 6379 and In the next edition of Coast 
Pilot 7 in place of Sheep Island, as suggested In your letter 
of April 14, 1969* It appears that local usage favors Picnic 
Island, and It Is our desire to keep the names on our charts 
as close as possible In accord with local usage.

It would not be feasible for us to add at this time the name 
Trinkas Island to the unnamed rock you described. Carto- 
graphically the feature is too small to be named on charts 
of the scale that are now being published. Although in 
general the Board on Geographic Names policies,to which we 
adhere^precludes the .naming of features for living persons, 
it is always possible that such a ruling will have been 
altered by the time we publish charts large enough to 
Include the name.

I appreciate your Interest in geographic nomenclature, and 
please let us know whenever the Coast and Geodetic Survey 
can be of service.

Sincerely yours,

Albert A. Stanley 
Executive Assistant 
to the Director
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TO

William C. Bryant
Chief Engineer, S. S. Halaula Victory
p.O. Box 31, Orcac Washington 982SO

U.S. Coast and Geodetic Survey 
Rockville, Md. 20852

April lU, 1969

Dear Sirs:

I would like to bring to your attention some changes that should be made to Pacific 
coast chart #6379. I have owned the island shown on your chart as Sheep Island since 
1952. The description of the channel between my island and Orcas Island, both on 
the above chart and in Coast Pilot #Ji is grossly incorrect. The Pilot states, "Sheep 
Island in the southern part of the cove, is connected to the shore at lov; water;...." 
After spending many summers and winters on my island, I have found that the channel 
at its narrowest part, about 125 feet, between the unsurveyed rock shown on the chart 
and the shore of Orcas; never has a depth of less than 1.5 feet even at a tide 3 feet 
below the datum (mean lower low water). The bottom here consists of soft mud and 
sand. Never in the memory of any Islander has this channel been dry or closed to 
navigation by vessels of/,5 foot draft. The channel is always Kept navigable by a 
strong current action generated by strong prevailing winds and a funneling of tidal 
currents between steep, rocky sides of my island and the adjacent lime Quarry.

Because many of the boats in my area use this channel and outsiders would not, 
otherwise know of its existence, I feel that the foregoing changes should be made. 
In addition the name Sheep Island is incorrect. The proper name of the island is 

It has h&a~
white men, 
unsurveyed

since Orcas Island was first' dccupfe-d~by 
it has always been the Islanders' favorite picnic spot. The_smell ^

Trinkas Island ever since I first Occupied 
afTer"~my""TiT~tl e girl, because it has al'»"waysPicnic Island. It~walT~given this name

been"her"island. She spent all of her free time on this little rock as a little 
girl and I feel it only proper that it should bear her name. Thanking you for your 
consideration, I remain,

. Sincerely

WCB/tfh

e.
William C. Bryant

. .,-,/,,,'• / l-i \j
/

v y/ f i^

mjodonnell
Highlight
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MAKI, CALEB (DNR)

From: O'Donnell, Matthew (Contractor) J <mjodonnell@contractor.usgs.gov>
Sent: Monday, January 11, 2021 12:28 PM
To: MAKI, CALEB (DNR); mary.schaff@sos.wa.gov
Cc: Carlson, Tom
Subject: BGN: Basket Island proposal, San Juan County (Review List 442)
Attachments: Basket Island proposal packet.pdf; Picnic Island correspondence mentioning 'Trincas 

Island'.pdf

This message has originated from an External Source. Please use caution when opening attachments, clicking links, or responding to 
this email. Contact your desktop support or IT security staff for assistance and to report suspicious messages. 

Hi Caleb and Mary, 
 
Happy New Year! How are you and your families doing? I hope that everyone is staying healthy and that you 
were able to celebrate the holidays in some way. My son James turned 2 in October and loved the lights, the 
presents, and the cookies. We were able to visit with my parents for Christmas and with my wife's parents for 
New Year's.  
 
I believe the Jenny sent you a notice of the most recent Review List 442, posted on December 31, 2020 and 
that she already notified you about the proposal to apply the new name Basket Island to a small island 
between Orcas Island and Picnic Island in San Juan County at 48.628488, -122.957862. 
 
Caleb, were you able to follow up with the proponent about the WSCGN process? 
 
Since Jenny notified you about the proposal in November, we discoverd that the Bureau of Land Management 
uses the name "Trinka Rock" for the small island. Maybe you saw this as well. The island is a unit within their 
San Juan Island National Monument, and they have many unofficial (to the BGN at least) names for many 
small islands in the area. (Some of these names are in common local use and the local BLM office may come 
back with some additional proposals. I asked them about it right before the holidays and we'll talk about it 
more this month. Just a heads up.) 
 
Trinka Rock is published in: 

 https://www.blm.gov/sites/blm.gov/files/documents/files/San_Juan_Islands_20x28_Update080818.pd
f 

 https://www.blm.gov/sites/blm.gov/files/documents/files/Catalog%20for%20Monument.pdf 
 https://books.google.com/books?id=03Shp54G_KkC 
 https://eplanning.blm.gov/public_projects/nepa/49041/20008616/250010147/Proposed_RMP/Final_E

IS.pdf 
 https://eplanning.blm.gov/public_projects/nepa/49041/62641/67883/Published_Scoping_Report_Sup

plement.pdf (as "Trinca Island" in an email from a local) 

The name first showed up in the correspondence that led to the Picnic Island BGN decision in 1977. Trinca or 
Trinka was the daughter of the owner of the larger island and he wished to have that name plotted on Coast 
and Geodeitic Survey charts in addition to changing Sheep Island to Picnic Island. He stated that "The 
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Department of Natural Resources of the State have already earmarked her name on their maps" but I couldn't 
find any official State name for the island. Does the State consider the island unnamed? The only sources I 
found for "Trinka Rock" were BLM sources or references that clearly derived from BLM use. 
 
The individual named Trinca is still living and it's unclear where the spelling "Trinka" came from. The BGN 
could not consider this name official because it does not meet the Commemorative Names Policy. However, 
the proposed name Basket Rock conflicts with the name in local use, even if the proponent doesn't know of 
any other names. Basket Rock is shown on Google Maps, but we don't know the source of this name. 
 
We haven't notified the proponent about the name in local use and may let you take care of that through the 
WSCGN process. 
 
There is no formal recommendation from BLM yet. Our Tribal comment period deadline is March 9, 2021 and I 
know you will also reach out to specific Tribes on your own. 
 
I think that covers it for now. The proposal packet and the 1969 correspondence from the owner of the 
adjacent island is attached. Let me know if you have any questions, and please send us any updates you get 
from the proponent or other sources throughout the review process. 
 
Take care and we hope to see you at a future COGNA meeting whenever that may be. 
 
Matt 
 
 
Matt O'Donnell | Xcellent Technology Solutions, Inc. 
Contractor in support of U.S. Board on Geographic Names | Domestic Names Committee 
Phone: 703-648-4553 
Email: mjodonnell@contractor.usgs.gov 
Room 2B101 
(working remotely until further notice) 



From: Alex Levine
To: MAKI, CALEB (DNR)
Subject: Re: Basket Island Geographic Name Request
Date: Wednesday, March 23, 2022 12:13:49 PM
Attachments: image.png

image.png

External Email

Hi Caleb, 

Wanted to send these photos that show the "Basket handle" formed from the bent over tree on
the Island to be added to the proposal - I think it provides a lot of context around the name
proposal.

Best,
Alex

mailto:alex.levine1@gmail.com
mailto:CALEB.MAKI@dnr.wa.gov










On Wed, Mar 16, 2022 at 11:10 AM MAKI, CALEB (DNR) <CALEB.MAKI@dnr.wa.gov>
wrote:

Thanks Alex!  I’ll add this one (and any others sent my way) to your proposal.  Thanks again!

 

Caleb A. Maki

Photogrammetry Supervisor – Engineering Division

Washington State Department of Natural Resources (DNR)

Phone: 360-902-1280 / Fax: 360-902-1778

caleb.maki@dnr.wa.gov

www.dnr.wa.gov

 

From: Alex Levine <alex.levine1@gmail.com> 
Sent: Tuesday, March 15, 2022 3:22 PM
To: MAKI, CALEB (DNR) <CALEB.MAKI@dnr.wa.gov>
Subject: Re: Basket Island Geographic Name Request

 

External Email

mailto:CALEB.MAKI@dnr.wa.gov
mailto:caleb.maki@dnr.wa.gov
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.dnr.wa.gov%2F&data=04%7C01%7CCALEB.MAKI%40dnr.wa.gov%7C59f116b488454cb8d67108da0d013f40%7C11d0e217264e400a8ba057dcc127d72d%7C0%7C0%7C637836596286243159%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=b5vaN1txZhrxRiMxpY%2Bmvq2SAB7LEQYWEHYobK%2BPnyw%3D&reserved=0
mailto:alex.levine1@gmail.com
mailto:CALEB.MAKI@dnr.wa.gov
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Caleb Makai 
Dept Of Natural Resources 
Olympia, Wa 
 
 
Re: Unnamed Island in West Sound, Orcas Island.  48degrees 37’47”N, 122 degrees 57’20” W 
 
 
 
My name is Betsy Wareham, and my family has owned and operated West Sound Marina since 1974. 
We always thought it odd, that the little Island adjacent to West Sound Marina and Picnic Island never 
had a name.  In addition to “Basket” its been called, among other things,  “Government Island” “The 
Little Island” and “The Rock Pile”. Alex Levine suggested formally naming the island “Basket Island 
“, which just fits. It ties right in to “Picnic Island” and also fits its diminutive size. The name has caught 
on here. Alex has gone through the channels to officially name the island. As a long time community 
member of West Sound, myself and my family wholeheartedly support naming the island “Basket 
Island” 
 
 
 
                                                                                            Sincerely, 
                                                                                            Betsy Wareham 
                                                                                            President and Owner 
                                                                                            West Sound Marina, Inc 



Basket Island - SAN JUAN COUNTY

S a n  J u a nS a n  J u a n

W h a t c o mW h a t c o m

S k a g i tS k a g i t

The name was chosen by the
proponent in reference to nearby
larger Picnic Island.  The name
"Picnic Island" appears on Google
Maps, but is not the official name
according to the GNIS.  BLM
maps have referred to the feature
as "Trinka Rock", due to
correspondence from 1969 from
the proponent of Picnic Island.
The proponent for Picnic Island
stated that "it was given the name
after my little girl, because it has
always been her island, as she
spent free time on the rock as a
little girl."

In 1969, the US Coast Guard and
Geodetic Survey said that it was
not feasible to name the island
"Trinca's Island", as it was too
small to appear on nautical charts.

_̂

Basket Island

West Sound

Orcas Island

Picnic Island



Washington State Committee on Geographic Names  
Proposal Summary 

 
 

Cayou Channel 
San Juan County - Name Change 

 
Township: 36N 
Range: 2W 
Section: 21,22,23,24,26,27 
 
USGS Quad: Shaw Island 
 
Location Description: Bay; approx. 1.5 sq. miles; located between Shaw Island and Orcas Island 
in San Juan County. 
 
Proposal Summary: CAYOU CHANNEL: Bay; approx. 1.5 sq. miles; located between Shaw Island 
and Orcas Island in San Juan County.; Name would honor Henry Cayou (1869-1959).  Mr. Cayou 
was a prominent member of the commercial fishing industry and processing plant in Deer 
Harbor and farmed on Decatur Island.; San Juan County, Washington; Sec 21,22,23,24,26, and 
27, T36N, R2W, Willamette Meridian;  48° 35' 23.653" N, 122° 55' 44.763" W; USGS map - Shaw 
Island 1:24,000. 
 
Currently name Harney Channel, the proponent wishes to honor Henry Cayou.   Mr. Cayou was 
a prominent member of the commercial fishing industry and processing plant in Deer Harbor 
and farmed on Decatur Island.  It is presumed that Mr. Henry regularly transmitted this 
paticular channel. 
 
Proponent: 
Ken Carrasco 
PO Box 336 
Orcas, WA  98280 
 
Proposal Received: 4/15/2021 
Initial Consideration: 10/26/2021 
Final Consideration: 4/26/2022 
 
WA Committee Decision:  Approved for Final Consideration 
WA Board Decision:  
US Board Decision:  
 
Opinions: 
San Juan County Council - WAITING FOR RESPONSE 
San Juan Historical Museum - WAITING FOR RESPONSE 



San Juan County GIS - WAITING FOR RESPONSE 
San Juan County Emergency Management - WAITING FOR RESPONSE 
San Juan County Public Works - WAITING FOR RESPONSE 
WA State Historical Society - WAITING ON RESPONSE 





































































From: Ken Carrasco
To: MAKI, CALEB (DNR)
Subject: Re: Cayou ISLAND question
Date: Friday, September 17, 2021 10:16:44 AM

External Email

There is indeed a Cayou Island. I mentioned it one time during a phone call with you (not that
I’m expecting you to remember every detail of our calls — that would be hypocritical of me!).
At the southern end of Lopez Sound, Ram and a third island.
It is only about an acre in size, though, depending on the tide. So very inconsequential. I don’t
know the history of how it got named. 
Henry Cayou’s fish processing plant was in Deer Harbor but he also owned a 500-acre farm
on Decatur Island. Also vessels including a steamer. I can easily see him “commuting”
between the two via Harney Channel and the pass by Cayou Island.
There is also Cayou Quay marina and a Cayou Road past his residence, both in Deer Harbor.

On Fri, Sep 17, 2021 at 9:24 AM MAKI, CALEB (DNR) <CALEB.MAKI@dnr.wa.gov>
wrote:

Hey Ken,

 

I was poking around a bit in the names database, and noticed there is a Cayou Island in San
Juan County (see attached map, it’s just north of Ram Island in the Lopez Pass).

 

I can’t seem to find the origin of the name, but thought to give you a heads up if the
Committee members ask.  The database I usually use is down for maintenance (of course),
so I’ll keep checking.

 

Caleb A. Maki

Photogrammetry Supervisor – Engineering Division

Washington State Department of Natural Resources (DNR)

Phone: 360-902-1280 / Fax: 360-902-1778

caleb.maki@dnr.wa.gov

www.dnr.wa.gov

 

mailto:acmeleaf@gmail.com
mailto:CALEB.MAKI@dnr.wa.gov
mailto:CALEB.MAKI@dnr.wa.gov
mailto:caleb.maki@dnr.wa.gov
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.dnr.wa.gov%2F&data=04%7C01%7CCALEB.MAKI%40dnr.wa.gov%7C8c8d4ebedbea4d2dad7808d979fee9a0%7C11d0e217264e400a8ba057dcc127d72d%7C0%7C0%7C637674958034888043%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&sdata=Rqm5mLDSGWRGfdQw%2B6h1n8BbbVz3ZFXYuykPUivdXuk%3D&reserved=0


From: Ken Carrasco
To: DNR RE BOGN
Subject: Proposal to Rename Harney Channel, 2nd email of 2
Date: Saturday, April 16, 2022 10:51:54 AM
Attachments: RenameHarney-SJCmedia-Nov2021-compressed.pdf

Harney-petitionUpdate3.pdf

External Email

Two more documents in addition to the two sent yesterday are respectfully attached for the
consideration of the State Committee for Geographic Names to support our proposal to
rename Harney Channel to Cayou Channel.  

One document depicts the local media coverage of the Committee's Initial Consideration in the
fall of 2021.  The columns printed in the three newspapers are identical, and one of them is
enlarged for your convenience.

The second document depicts the third update, published March 16,  to our proposal's petition
and which was distributed to the petition's signers.  This update also publicizes the successful
Initial Consideration.

Both documents were compressed for more convenient distribution to you -- please let me
know if a higher resolution document is preferred.

Thank you,
Ken Carrasco
Orcas Island

mailto:acmeleaf@gmail.com
mailto:bogn@dnr.wa.gov
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Rename Harney Channel to Cayou Channel petition 
Comments left on petition by some signatories  

change.org/renameharney, as of April 15, 2022, compiled by Ken Carrasco
Name Name StatePostal CodeCountryCommented DateComment

Brenda AsterinoLOPEZ ISLAND WA 98261 US 2021-04-17 "Yes, This water should be renamed after Henry Cayou who helped bridge 
communities."

jim glozier chicago IL 60622 US 2021-04-18 "Though I the FB icon attached to my name say's Chicago. I have lived on 
Orcas Island for nine years now. I agree that the name should be changed."

Gene Helfman Lopez Island WA 98261 US 2021-04-18 "long overdue."
Mariann Carrasco Orcas WA 98280 US 2021-04-18 "About time!!!"
Sam Barr Anacortes WA 98221 US 2021-04-18 "This honors a more holistic historical representation of this place"
Janet Alderton Deer Harbor WA 98243 US 2021-04-19 "Harney's awful legacy is a disgrace. Honoring Henry Cayou is a wonderful 

plan!"
Janice Williams Eastsound WA 98245 US 2021-04-19 "Representation in names are the underlining pulse of the public. Let's right 

this wrong."
Paul Henriksen Lopez Island WA 98261 US 2021-04-19 "Henry Cayou should be honored and Harney should not."
Scott Pinegar Lopez Island WA 98261 US 2021-04-19 "Compelling rationale for honoring Cayou and consigning Harney to 

ignominy."
Jess Newley Friday Harbor WA 98250 US 2021-04-19 "Names are important!"
Becky Borgquist Friday Harbor WA 98250 US 2021-04-19 "Becky borgquist"
cathie soderman Boulder CO 80301 US 2021-04-20 "My husband Paul is a descendant of General Harney and we do not 

support Harney's  name being on this Channel. He is an oppressor, the 
waterway should be given a name of an honorable person, like Cayou!"

Jennifer King Bellevue WA 98006 US 2021-04-20 "It matters who we honor with place names."
Jim Foley US 2021-04-20 "It's  the Right Thing to do."
Michelle Collyer Lopez Island WA 98261 US 2021-04-20 "We have a duty to erase the names of white supremacists."
Todd Shuster US 2021-04-20 "It is the right thing to do!  Honor those that deserve it."
Iris Graville Lopez Island WA 98261 US 2021-04-20 "I signed because it's a small step toward healing relationships with 

indigenous peoples."
Jan Marshall South Pasadena CA 91030 US 2021-04-21 "I'm to be a full-time resident of Lopez Island next month (May 2021). I 

grew up in Omaha, NE and there was a Harney Street that I see was 
named for William S. Harney. In reading about his background, it was very 
ugly, especially in regards to Native Americans. I think this is an excellent 
idea to rename this channel after someone who was a "bridge" between 
peoples."

Holly Bryant Portland OR 97213 US 2021-04-21 "No place on Earth should bear that Monster's name!! If he had succeeded 
our Islands would be covered in military graveyards instead of the tale of 
how two Great Countries can resolve a dispute...even one as large as the 
boundary which decided who owned these Islands...WITHOUT the loss of 
a single Human Life! All disputes should be settled like this...in International 
arbitration instead of bloodshed �珞�殺"

Robbie Raker Katy TX 77450 US 2021-04-21 "Changing the name of this body of water to honor a local resident who 
represented Native American and white communities, over someone of 
with such a horrible legacy, is a no brainer.  Please make the change"

Jamie Schwindt Bellingham WA 98225 US 2021-04-21 "It’s above time!"
Elinor Howell Portland OR 97202 US 2021-04-21 "Special places such as this deserve to be named after local heroes, not 

foreign conquerors."
Allegra Sloman Burnaby V5ECDN 2021-04-21 "All place names should be relocalized."
Dawni Williams Anacortes WA 98221 US 2021-04-21 "�"
Clayton Cromley Littleton CO 80127 US 2021-04-21 "Spent formative years in Washington and would like future kids to grow up 

in a place that acknowledges better angels from its past"
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Simone Lee Calgary T2K 3S8CDN 2021-04-22 "Names and maps are powerful!"
Barb Chamberlain Seattle WA 98104 US 2021-04-22 "I have family in Friday Harbor and go to the islands often. As a resident of 

Washington I hope we can begin to recognize and undo the harms of 
settler colonialism. Names on the land reflect stories; let them be ones that  
honor people who lifted us up, not those who destroyed."

Joshua Putnam Pacific WA 98047 US 2021-04-22 "The power to name our lands and seas should be used to uplift historical 
exemplars of the core values of democratic society. This change does 
exactly that."

Vanessa Mizla Seattle WA 98112 US 2021-04-22 "History matters."
Isis King Brooklyn NY 11222 US 2021-04-22 "This needs to change! Name it after a local Native community member 

instead of a murderous White Man!"
David Robison Friday Harbor WA 98250 US 2021-04-23 "We should be honoring those who raise up our entire community."
Kevin McCoy Olga WA 98279 US 2021-04-23 "Very Appropriate"
Ria Harboe Lummi Island WA 98262 US 2021-04-23 "This is the right thing to do.  Our family has lived along this channel for 

almost 40 years and I've never known this about Mr. Harney.  Thanks Ken, 
for bringing this to our attention!   This should be happening everywhere!!"

Melissa Lake Philadelphia PA 19127 US 2021-04-23 "It is imperative that our naming conventions honor those who love the 
land and who are themselves honorable. Harney doesn’t deserve anything 
named after him."

Pamela Loew Loew Eastsound WA 98245 US 2021-04-24 "Henry Cayou is a much better representative of our area."
Deborah Self Raleigh NC 27612 US 2021-04-25 "My parents have lived on Orcas for many years and our extended family 

spends much time there. I would love to see this honor for such a positive 
contributor to the region."

Es Warwick Victoria V8TCDN 2021-04-26 "This would be what reconciliation looks like. Do the right thing."
Annette Garver Greenville SC 29601 US 2021-04-26 "I lived for 20 summers on Orcas Island and it is still a place with means 

peace to me. I never knew when passing through that channel on the ferry 
countless times, that it was named for such an unworthy person.  To me, it 
will be Cayou Channel from now on."

Mollie Shea Bend OR 97702 US 2021-04-26 "Honoring people who have intentionally done great harm to others, by 
naming features of nature after them, is a cruel way of continually inflicting 
excruciatingly painful memories for generations of ancestors while at the 
same time inferring brutal domination tactics are to be rewarded. Honoring 
people who have consistently gone out of their way to help fellow brothers 
and sisters, to stand peaceably for justice, and to care for the well-being of 
all is to honor nature herself with remembrance of what is possible for all of 
us - to live and love in accordance with our true nature - in alignment with 
the best of who we are."

Luke Newton Oakland CA 94612 US 2021-04-27 "My family lives near this soon to be named cayou channel on Orcas Island 
and this renaming must happen. I wish there were a record of what the 
original Coast Salish place name for this channel is, along with the many 
islands and waters throughout the region. This renaming should also be 
seen as just one small step towards supporting reconciliation, reparation 
and Indigenous rights in these Coast Salish territories."

Suzanne Roundy Lopez island WA 98261 US 2021-04-27 "As a San Juan Islands resident and boater I strongly support the renaming 
of Harney Channel to Cayou Channel.  General Harney’s actions against 
black and indigenous people as well as during the Pig War were 
despicable.  It is time for us to learn about Henry Cayou and to honor him.  
His life is representative of the spirit of these islands."

Margot Shaw Eastsound WA 98245 US 2021-04-30 "I agree with having names connected with those who lived here"
Nancy Schafer US 2021-05-01 "Nancy Schafer. Even small changes can have an accumulative positive 

cultural  effect. I believe re-examining our history is so important for the 
future we want to have."

Kirman Taylor Lopez Island WA 98261 US 2021-05-01 "It's the right think to do."
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Christy Bear Bellevue WA 98007 US 2021-05-03 "The honor of having a geographic place named after you should go to 
people who exemplify humanity at its best - it's time to rename Harney 
Channel!"

Oolaa kaplan Bellevue WA 98008 US 2021-05-03 "Make this right!  Change the name."
Arriba Stature North Bend WA 98045 US 2021-05-03 "We need to stop rewarding racism and cruelty in our country."
Yvonne Brandon Redmond WA 98052 US 2021-05-04 "Harney does not deserve this honor."
MIICHAEL HIGGINS Seattle WA 98118 US 2021-05-14 "Cayou seems much better."
Denny Redman Duvall WA 98019 US 2021-05-17 "I’m signing because I agree that it was named originally for someone who 

does not share current human values."
Fred Berman Bellingham WA 98225 US 2022-03-02 "It’s long past time to right our historical wrongs.  We must not ignore such 

wanton disregard of the values which set us apart from the savages of the 
past!"

Sharon Abreu Eastsound WA 98245 US 2022-03-16 "It's high time that we rename these traditional native waters to reflect the 
people who have lived with them, and in them, and cared for them for 
thousands of years."

Janet Swihart Randle 98377 US 2022-03-17 "Righting past wrongs..."
Carol Kibble Seattle WA 98115 US 2022-03-20 "Conquerors are not heroes!"
ayn gailey Eastsound WA 98245 US 2022-03-23 "I love this idea. Restoring the world."
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From: Ken Carrasco
To: DNR RE BOGN
Subject: Petition to Rename Harney Channel
Date: Friday, April 15, 2022 12:18:39 PM
Attachments: image.png

Harney-Orcasonian-March2022.pdf
RenameHarneyPetition-Comments-April15.pdf

External Email

Regarding our proposal to rename Harney Channel in the San Juan Islands to Cayou Channel,
the following are respectfully submitted to the Washington State Committee on Geographic
Names for your consideration:

1) A column publicizing our proposal was submitted to, and published by, the local online
news source "The Orcasonian" in March and was copy/pasted in its entirety here.  Nine
comments are included, some with alternative thoughts.

2) As of this email, 1,026 people have signed our petition to rename Harney Channel.  59 of
them left comments and a pdf of these comments are also attached to this email.

Thank you,
Ken Carrasco
Orcas Island

As of April 15:

mailto:acmeleaf@gmail.com
mailto:bogn@dnr.wa.gov
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Copy/pasted excerpt from The Orcasonian (theorcasonian.com) of March 19th, 2022 
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Excerpt provided to the Committee on Geographic Names by Ken Carrasco: 
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Rename Harney Channel to Cayou Channel petition 
Comments left on petition by some signatories  


change.org/renameharney, as of April 15, 2022, compiled by Ken Carrasco
Name Name StatePostal CodeCountryCommented DateComment


Brenda AsterinoLOPEZ ISLAND WA 98261 US 2021-04-17 "Yes, This water should be renamed after Henry Cayou who helped bridge 
communities."


jim glozier chicago IL 60622 US 2021-04-18 "Though I the FB icon attached to my name say's Chicago. I have lived on 
Orcas Island for nine years now. I agree that the name should be changed."


Gene Helfman Lopez Island WA 98261 US 2021-04-18 "long overdue."
Mariann Carrasco Orcas WA 98280 US 2021-04-18 "About time!!!"
Sam Barr Anacortes WA 98221 US 2021-04-18 "This honors a more holistic historical representation of this place"
Janet Alderton Deer Harbor WA 98243 US 2021-04-19 "Harney's awful legacy is a disgrace. Honoring Henry Cayou is a wonderful 


plan!"
Janice Williams Eastsound WA 98245 US 2021-04-19 "Representation in names are the underlining pulse of the public. Let's right 


this wrong."
Paul Henriksen Lopez Island WA 98261 US 2021-04-19 "Henry Cayou should be honored and Harney should not."
Scott Pinegar Lopez Island WA 98261 US 2021-04-19 "Compelling rationale for honoring Cayou and consigning Harney to 


ignominy."
Jess Newley Friday Harbor WA 98250 US 2021-04-19 "Names are important!"
Becky Borgquist Friday Harbor WA 98250 US 2021-04-19 "Becky borgquist"
cathie soderman Boulder CO 80301 US 2021-04-20 "My husband Paul is a descendant of General Harney and we do not 


support Harney's  name being on this Channel. He is an oppressor, the 
waterway should be given a name of an honorable person, like Cayou!"


Jennifer King Bellevue WA 98006 US 2021-04-20 "It matters who we honor with place names."
Jim Foley US 2021-04-20 "It's  the Right Thing to do."
Michelle Collyer Lopez Island WA 98261 US 2021-04-20 "We have a duty to erase the names of white supremacists."
Todd Shuster US 2021-04-20 "It is the right thing to do!  Honor those that deserve it."
Iris Graville Lopez Island WA 98261 US 2021-04-20 "I signed because it's a small step toward healing relationships with 


indigenous peoples."
Jan Marshall South Pasadena CA 91030 US 2021-04-21 "I'm to be a full-time resident of Lopez Island next month (May 2021). I 


grew up in Omaha, NE and there was a Harney Street that I see was 
named for William S. Harney. In reading about his background, it was very 
ugly, especially in regards to Native Americans. I think this is an excellent 
idea to rename this channel after someone who was a "bridge" between 
peoples."


Holly Bryant Portland OR 97213 US 2021-04-21 "No place on Earth should bear that Monster's name!! If he had succeeded 
our Islands would be covered in military graveyards instead of the tale of 
how two Great Countries can resolve a dispute...even one as large as the 
boundary which decided who owned these Islands...WITHOUT the loss of 
a single Human Life! All disputes should be settled like this...in International 
arbitration instead of bloodshed �珞�殺"


Robbie Raker Katy TX 77450 US 2021-04-21 "Changing the name of this body of water to honor a local resident who 
represented Native American and white communities, over someone of 
with such a horrible legacy, is a no brainer.  Please make the change"


Jamie Schwindt Bellingham WA 98225 US 2021-04-21 "It’s above time!"
Elinor Howell Portland OR 97202 US 2021-04-21 "Special places such as this deserve to be named after local heroes, not 


foreign conquerors."
Allegra Sloman Burnaby V5ECDN 2021-04-21 "All place names should be relocalized."
Dawni Williams Anacortes WA 98221 US 2021-04-21 "�"
Clayton Cromley Littleton CO 80127 US 2021-04-21 "Spent formative years in Washington and would like future kids to grow up 


in a place that acknowledges better angels from its past"
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Simone Lee Calgary T2K 3S8CDN 2021-04-22 "Names and maps are powerful!"
Barb Chamberlain Seattle WA 98104 US 2021-04-22 "I have family in Friday Harbor and go to the islands often. As a resident of 


Washington I hope we can begin to recognize and undo the harms of 
settler colonialism. Names on the land reflect stories; let them be ones that  
honor people who lifted us up, not those who destroyed."


Joshua Putnam Pacific WA 98047 US 2021-04-22 "The power to name our lands and seas should be used to uplift historical 
exemplars of the core values of democratic society. This change does 
exactly that."


Vanessa Mizla Seattle WA 98112 US 2021-04-22 "History matters."
Isis King Brooklyn NY 11222 US 2021-04-22 "This needs to change! Name it after a local Native community member 


instead of a murderous White Man!"
David Robison Friday Harbor WA 98250 US 2021-04-23 "We should be honoring those who raise up our entire community."
Kevin McCoy Olga WA 98279 US 2021-04-23 "Very Appropriate"
Ria Harboe Lummi Island WA 98262 US 2021-04-23 "This is the right thing to do.  Our family has lived along this channel for 


almost 40 years and I've never known this about Mr. Harney.  Thanks Ken, 
for bringing this to our attention!   This should be happening everywhere!!"


Melissa Lake Philadelphia PA 19127 US 2021-04-23 "It is imperative that our naming conventions honor those who love the 
land and who are themselves honorable. Harney doesn’t deserve anything 
named after him."


Pamela Loew Loew Eastsound WA 98245 US 2021-04-24 "Henry Cayou is a much better representative of our area."
Deborah Self Raleigh NC 27612 US 2021-04-25 "My parents have lived on Orcas for many years and our extended family 


spends much time there. I would love to see this honor for such a positive 
contributor to the region."


Es Warwick Victoria V8TCDN 2021-04-26 "This would be what reconciliation looks like. Do the right thing."
Annette Garver Greenville SC 29601 US 2021-04-26 "I lived for 20 summers on Orcas Island and it is still a place with means 


peace to me. I never knew when passing through that channel on the ferry 
countless times, that it was named for such an unworthy person.  To me, it 
will be Cayou Channel from now on."


Mollie Shea Bend OR 97702 US 2021-04-26 "Honoring people who have intentionally done great harm to others, by 
naming features of nature after them, is a cruel way of continually inflicting 
excruciatingly painful memories for generations of ancestors while at the 
same time inferring brutal domination tactics are to be rewarded. Honoring 
people who have consistently gone out of their way to help fellow brothers 
and sisters, to stand peaceably for justice, and to care for the well-being of 
all is to honor nature herself with remembrance of what is possible for all of 
us - to live and love in accordance with our true nature - in alignment with 
the best of who we are."


Luke Newton Oakland CA 94612 US 2021-04-27 "My family lives near this soon to be named cayou channel on Orcas Island 
and this renaming must happen. I wish there were a record of what the 
original Coast Salish place name for this channel is, along with the many 
islands and waters throughout the region. This renaming should also be 
seen as just one small step towards supporting reconciliation, reparation 
and Indigenous rights in these Coast Salish territories."


Suzanne Roundy Lopez island WA 98261 US 2021-04-27 "As a San Juan Islands resident and boater I strongly support the renaming 
of Harney Channel to Cayou Channel.  General Harney’s actions against 
black and indigenous people as well as during the Pig War were 
despicable.  It is time for us to learn about Henry Cayou and to honor him.  
His life is representative of the spirit of these islands."


Margot Shaw Eastsound WA 98245 US 2021-04-30 "I agree with having names connected with those who lived here"
Nancy Schafer US 2021-05-01 "Nancy Schafer. Even small changes can have an accumulative positive 


cultural  effect. I believe re-examining our history is so important for the 
future we want to have."


Kirman Taylor Lopez Island WA 98261 US 2021-05-01 "It's the right think to do."
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Christy Bear Bellevue WA 98007 US 2021-05-03 "The honor of having a geographic place named after you should go to 
people who exemplify humanity at its best - it's time to rename Harney 
Channel!"


Oolaa kaplan Bellevue WA 98008 US 2021-05-03 "Make this right!  Change the name."
Arriba Stature North Bend WA 98045 US 2021-05-03 "We need to stop rewarding racism and cruelty in our country."
Yvonne Brandon Redmond WA 98052 US 2021-05-04 "Harney does not deserve this honor."
MIICHAEL HIGGINS Seattle WA 98118 US 2021-05-14 "Cayou seems much better."
Denny Redman Duvall WA 98019 US 2021-05-17 "I’m signing because I agree that it was named originally for someone who 


does not share current human values."
Fred Berman Bellingham WA 98225 US 2022-03-02 "It’s long past time to right our historical wrongs.  We must not ignore such 


wanton disregard of the values which set us apart from the savages of the 
past!"


Sharon Abreu Eastsound WA 98245 US 2022-03-16 "It's high time that we rename these traditional native waters to reflect the 
people who have lived with them, and in them, and cared for them for 
thousands of years."


Janet Swihart Randle 98377 US 2022-03-17 "Righting past wrongs..."
Carol Kibble Seattle WA 98115 US 2022-03-20 "Conquerors are not heroes!"
ayn gailey Eastsound WA 98245 US 2022-03-23 "I love this idea. Restoring the world."
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Cayou Channel - SAN JUAN COUNTY

S a n  J u a nS a n  J u a n

W h a t c o mW h a t c o m

S k a g i tS k a g i t

Currently name Harney Channel,
the proponent wishes to honor
Henry Cayou.

Mr. Cayou was a prominent
member of the commercial fishing
industry and processing plant in
Deer Harbor and farmed on
Decatur Island.  It is presumed
that Mr. Henry regularly
transmitted this paticular channel.

_̂

Cayou Channel

Shaw Island

Orcas Island



Cayou Channel - SAN JUAN COUNTY

S a n  J u a nS a n  J u a n

W h a t c o mW h a t c o m

S k a g i tS k a g i t

Currently name Harney Channel,
the proponent wishes to honor
Henry Cayou.

Mr. Cayou was a prominent
member of the commercial fishing
industry and processing plant in
Deer Harbor and farmed on
Decatur Island.  It is presumed
that Mr. Henry regularly
transmitted this paticular channel.

_̂

Cayou Channel



Washington State Committee on Geographic Names  
Proposal Summary 

 
 

Chaenn Hill 
Thurston County - Spelling Clarification 

 
Township: 16N 
Range: 1W 
Section: 7 
 
USGS Quad: East Olympia 
 
Location Description: The locale is located 1 mile N of the City of Tenino where Hyatt Road SE 
meets Old Highway 99 SE. 
 
Proposal Summary: Chaenn Hill - Locale; located 1 mile N of the City of Tenino at 
46°52'49.483"N, 122°50’44.559”W; The proposed name would correct the current incorrect 
spelling of "Chain Hill".  The area was origianally named in honor of Charles Chaenn, who 
purchased 80 acres in 1884; Thurston County, Washington;  Sec 7, T16N, R1W, Willamette 
Meridian; 46°52'49.483"N, 122°50’44.559”W; USGS map – East Olympia. 
 
The proposed name was submitted by a local historian who provided evidence that the feature 
was originally named "Chaenn Hill", but was later changed to the current name of Chain Hill.  In 
1884, Charles Chaenn purchased 80 acres in the area.  Mr. Chaenn passed away in 1910, and 
the first known use of the name "Chaenn Hill" began in 1912. 
 
Proponent: 
Richard Edwards 
849 Westminster Drive NE 
Lacey, WA  98516 
 
Proposal Received: 1/16/2020 
Initial Consideration: 10/26/2021 
Final Consideration: 4/26/2022 
 
WA Committee Decision:  Approved for Final Consideration 
WA Board Decision:  
US Board Decision:  
 
Opinions: 
Thurston County Commissioners - NO OBJECTION 
Thurston County GIS - WAITING ON RESPONSE 
City of Tenino - IN FAVOR 



Tenino Historical Society - IN FAVOR 
WA State Historical Society - WAITING ON RESPONSE 























 
Comments 

 
Received 



From: Katelyn Johnson
To: MAKI, CALEB (DNR)
Subject: FW: Geographic Name Opinion Request - Chaenn Hill
Date: Friday, April 8, 2022 11:51:21 AM

External Email

Good morning Caleb,
Thank you for reaching out regarding Chaenn Hill. The Commissioners have no objection to the edit.
They did pass this along to our Historic Commission who review and provide comment.
Thanks again.

Katey Johnson
Executive Assistant to County Manager Ramiro Chavez
Thurston County Commissioners’ Office
Office: (360) 786-5440

From: Sonja Cady <sonja.cady@co.thurston.wa.us> 
Sent: Tuesday, April 5, 2022 1:14 PM
To: Katelyn Johnson <katelyn.johnson@co.thurston.wa.us>
Subject: RE: Geographic Name Opinion Request - Chaenn Hill
Hi Katelyn,

I will forward this request to the Historic Commission and let them know of the April 22nd deadline
for a comment.
Thank you!
Sonja Cady |  Land Use Clerk
Thurston County Community Planning & Economic Development

2000 Lakeridge Dr SW, Bldg 1, Olympia, Washington 98502 Map

Phone (360) 867-2117 | Mobile (360) 972-6901 | | Fax (360) 754-2939 | TDD (800) 833-6388 
sonja.cady@co.thurston.wa.us | www.thurstoncountybdc.com

From: Katelyn Johnson <katelyn.johnson@co.thurston.wa.us> 
Sent: Tuesday, April 05, 2022 12:54 PM
To: Sonja Cady <sonja.cady@co.thurston.wa.us>
Subject: FW: Geographic Name Opinion Request - Chaenn Hill
Hey there Sonja,
The Board discussed this at Agenda Setting today and wanted the Historic Commission to review the
request from Mr. Maki, weigh in, and provide their opinion to the State Committee. The Board
doesn’t have any objections to the request but the Historic Commission should have a chance to
review if it hasn’t already.

There is an April 22nd deadline to have comment in by. If you would like to review the brief and
discussion I think it was all of 5 minutes long. https://youtu.be/0NvZmWI9ZNs?t=7630
Let me know if I can help further.
Thank you!

Katey Johnson
Executive Assistant to County Manager Ramiro Chavez

mailto:katelyn.johnson@co.thurston.wa.us
mailto:CALEB.MAKI@dnr.wa.gov
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.thurstoncountywa.gov%2Ftchome%2Ftchomecontactdirections%2FCourthouse%2520Buildings%25201%2C%25202%2C%2520and%25203.pdf&data=04%7C01%7CCALEB.MAKI%40dnr.wa.gov%7C689c407ac1224ec6b9e008da1990a9a0%7C11d0e217264e400a8ba057dcc127d72d%7C0%7C0%7C637850406809403072%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=FD7uS8zCUXVyv%2Fwg98N7Yhm%2BYqhRYkk43PCNEy%2F6KIE%3D&reserved=0
mailto:jeremy.davis@co.thurston.wa.us
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.thurstoncountybdc.com%2F&data=04%7C01%7CCALEB.MAKI%40dnr.wa.gov%7C689c407ac1224ec6b9e008da1990a9a0%7C11d0e217264e400a8ba057dcc127d72d%7C0%7C0%7C637850406809403072%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=DlFzLTpOMrI8Jlq6f013IWOobBRcehkZCtXZ2tdp2%2FU%3D&reserved=0
mailto:katelyn.johnson@co.thurston.wa.us
mailto:sonja.cady@co.thurston.wa.us
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fyoutu.be%2F0NvZmWI9ZNs%3Ft%3D7630&data=04%7C01%7CCALEB.MAKI%40dnr.wa.gov%7C689c407ac1224ec6b9e008da1990a9a0%7C11d0e217264e400a8ba057dcc127d72d%7C0%7C0%7C637850406809403072%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=KwRrKV5LHMGbdNbyP%2B7eK1Cwaow0FNJ%2ByLSAmaI7MGM%3D&reserved=0


From: GeoData
To: County_Commissioners
Cc: MAKI, CALEB (DNR); Tami Faulkner
Subject: FW: Geographic Name Opinion Request - Chaenn Hill
Date: Wednesday, March 16, 2022 9:32:32 AM
Attachments: bc_geog_04262022_agenda.pdf

Chaenn Hill Opinion Request Form.pdf

External Email

Good morning,
 
GeoData received a request for opinion on the renaming of a geographic feature in Thurston
County from “Chain Hill” to “Chaenn Hill.”
 
GeoData has no preference or recommendation in the consideration of this proposal. We do
not currently have a dataset of geographic features of this nature (hills, landscape forms) so
the change would not have an impact on our data or our workload.
 
Please see the forwarded email below for additional details from the Washington State
Department of Natural Resources. The Opinion Request Form is attached should the Board of
County Commissioners or appointed representative choose to submit an official County
opinion on the proposed renaming of Chain Hill.
 
I have included the DNR contact (Caleb Maki) on this email for his records and in case anyone
should have additional questions for DNR about their renaming process.
 
Thanks!
Sarah Smith  (she/her)

Thurston County GeoData GIS Analyst II
Direct (Office) 360-867-2054  |  Cell Phone 360-490-5066
GeoData (9am to 1pm) 360-754-4594  |  Web www.geodata.org
 
I will be working remotely with scheduled hours in the office until further notice—please refer to my calendar for my
schedule. My hours are 7:45am to 5:15pm, with every other Friday off.
 
 

From: MAKI, CALEB (DNR) <CALEB.MAKI@dnr.wa.gov> 
Sent: Tuesday, March 15, 2022 12:05 PM
To: GeoData <GeoData@co.thurston.wa.us>
Subject: Geographic Name Opinion Request - Chaenn Hill
 
To Whom It May Concern:

mailto:GeoData@co.thurston.wa.us
mailto:County.Commissioners@co.thurston.wa.us
mailto:CALEB.MAKI@dnr.wa.gov
mailto:tami.faulkner@co.thurston.wa.us
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.geodata.org%2F&data=04%7C01%7CCALEB.MAKI%40dnr.wa.gov%7Cdff7055e05664074a75108da076a6fb0%7C11d0e217264e400a8ba057dcc127d72d%7C0%7C0%7C637830451514549181%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=YEJCvfpziZ1a%2BQRri82XQgNeYLEszGV1nrURKAR47N4%3D&reserved=0



Washington State Committee on Geographic Names   
April 26, 2022 


10:00am  
Online Meeting  


 
Agenda 


A. CALL TO ORDER 


 
B. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
C. NAMED DEFERRED FOR FINAL CONSIDERATION 
 


Snohomish County 
Holland Marsh – New Name 


 
D. NAMES FOR FINAL CONSIDERATION  
 


San Juan County 
Basket Island – New Name 
Cayou Channel – Name Change 


 
Thurston County 


Chaenn Hill – Spelling Clarification 
 
E. NAMES DEFERRED FOR INTITIAL CONSIDERATION  
 


Whatcom County 
Kloke Peak – New Name 


 
F. NAMES FOR INTITAL CONSIDERATION 
 


Okanogan County 
Rizeor Lake – New Name 


 
Skamania County 


Laura Creek – New Name  
 


Thurston County 
Tiger Lily Mountain – New Name 


 
G. ADJOURNMENT 





		Snohomish County

		San Juan County

		Thurston County

		E. NAMES DEFERRED FOR INTITIAL CONSIDERATION

		Whatcom County

		F. NAMES FOR INTITAL CONSIDERATION

		Okanogan County

		Skamania County

		Thurston County






 
WASHINGTON STATE COMMITTEE ON GEOGRAPHIC NAMES 


P.O.Box 47030, Olympia WA 98504-7030 
Fax (360) 902-1778 


 
 


 
Please comment on the following name proposal.  Attached you’ll find the information regarding 
this proposed name that will assist you in your comments.  If needed, attach additional sheets or 
information.   Note:  The proposed name is not yet official and should not be published on any 
official documents.   
 
Proposed Name:  CHAENN HILL   County:  THURSTON 
 
 I’m in favor of this proposal      I oppose this proposal     I have no objection to proposal 
 
 
Comments, Please explain:                                                                                                                                                          
                                                                                                                                                             
                                                                                                                                                             
                                                                                                                                                             
                                                                                                                                                              
                                                                                                                                                               
                                                                                                                                                             
                                                                                                                                                             
                                                                                                                                                             
                                                                                                                                                             
                                                                                                                                                              
 
Please sign and return the completed comment sheet to the Washington State Committee on 
Geographic Names by April 22, 2022. 
 
                                                                                                                                        
Signature     Printed Name 
 
                                                                                                                             
Date      Email 
 
  (     )                                                    Representing: 
Telephone Number        
 
It is important to make copies and keep originals of referenced material, historical 
documentation, articles, and other information relating to the above names. 
 
 







From: Rich Edwards
To: MAKI, CALEB (DNR)
Subject: Re: Committee on Geographic Names Meeting - April 26, 2022
Date: Thursday, March 31, 2022 7:00:27 PM
Attachments: bc_geog_04262022_agenda.pdf

External Email

Caleb,

Thank you for the email.

I posted a request for community comment on social media (Facebook) on the same day as
your email, March 15th. It was shared by 9 others, including the City of Tenino.

After two weeks, here are all the comments received, in addition to 42 “likes”. 

In addition to social media, the Centralia Chronicle just today published the following article
advising their readers about the proposed change and how to provide comment directly.

Additionally, I will remind you that the City of Tenino, representing the citizens of the nearest
city, passed a resolution of support for this changed, which was part of my original
application.

I believe these actions are the best answer I can give for your request for public comment in
the area.

Sincerely,

Rich

On Mar 15, 2022, at 11:24 AM, MAKI, CALEB (DNR)
<CALEB.MAKI@dnr.wa.gov> wrote:

﻿
I am emailing you today to request your help in gathering opinions for your geographic
name application to name CHAENN HILL in THURSTON COUNTY.
 

mailto:historian@cityoftenino.org
mailto:CALEB.MAKI@dnr.wa.gov
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Chaenn Hill - THURSTON COUNTY

L e w i sL e w i s

K i n gK i n g

P i e r c eP i e r c e

M a s o nM a s o n

T h u r s t o nT h u r s t o n

K i t s a pK i t s a p

J e f f e r s o nJ e f f e r s o n

P a c i f i cP a c i f i c

Summit; 524 ft. elevation; located
1 mile N of the City of Tenino.

The proposed name was
submitted by a local historian who
provided evidence that the feature
was originally named "Chaenn
Hill", but was later changed to the
current name of Chain Hill.

In 1884, Charles Chaenn
purchased 80 acres in the area.
Mr. Chaenn passed away in 1910,
and the first known use of the
name "Chaenn Hill" began in
1912.
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